Date:
7 July 2003

To:
Dr. Bea Baldwin

Dr. Emily Bond


Dr. John Crain


Dr. Al Doucette


Dr. Jim Howatt

Dr. Sue Parrill

From:
Dr. David Hanson

Re.:
NEH Report on Early Ruskin Manuscripts Hypertext Edition Application


I’m enclosing the full report from the NEH about our application. As you can see, although we did not make the final cut, we did very well—well enough, that the NEH is encouraging us to revise the application and try again. 

The cover letter from the NEH staff explains the judging process in detail; briefly, the application is reviewed first by “specialists”—i.e., Ruskin specialists in particular, or Victorian scholars more generally—and second by an NEH in-house panel on editions. The former gave us the highest possible rating; in fact, the six judges scarcely raised any problems at all, and were full of praise. It was the panelists who downgraded us to the next level. Even that next level is a recommendation for funding (“Very Good—Recommended”), so we were ultimately refused because some other applications rated just a notch higher, not because there are fatal problems with the project. Rather, there are some specific problems that need addressing in a revised application.

I have just returned from the UK, where I spent a couple days with my colleagues at Lancaster University, discussing how the problems can be addressed. Fortunately, we have until the beginning of November to revise the application, rather than the beginning of September like last year. The NEH was over two months late with results—sending them only a few days before I departed on my research trip in the UK in June—so presumably they have compensated by setting the next application date later in the year.

I have sent a cover letter with a more detailed commentary on the NEH report, along with suggestions by colleagues at Lancaster, to those actually working on the project. If any of you would like to see that more detailed letter (2 pp.), I’d be happy to share it.

Here we go again! The big money doesn’t come easy.

